Grand River Blues Society

 AGM Minutes


March 26, 2017
Location:  The Huether Hotel, 59 King St. N., Waterloo. ON  N2J 2X2

12:00 pm 
- Set Up Room
1:00 pm 
- Meeting start
3:00 pm 
- Sky Dog- The Music of The Allman Brothers -Jazz Room
AGM Business:


Distribution of information packages


GRBS 2017 AGM Agenda 


Presentations by Board Members

1. Introduction of the Board Members – by Bruce

2. Acceptance of 2016 AGM Minutes – by Bruce
3.
PRESIDENTS REPORT –  by  Bruce

Opening remarks and welcome, overview of GRBS:  
· Annual Tribute Show:  a GRBS fundraiser, Sunday, April 30, featuring

· Blues in the Schools:  an educational presentation, with John McKinnley
· Blues Camp: week long youth camp, local blues musicians provide training, featured show at KBF, promotional video
· Youth Jam:  at the Lancaster Smokehouse, with John McKinnley
· Youth Legacy Challenge

· Website:  www.grblues.org
3. TREASURER’S REPORT – by  Liz Temple

4. MEMBERSHIP REPORT – by Liz Temple
5. COMMUNICATIONS REPORT – by Terry Labach
6. MERCHANDISE REPORT – by Brenda
7. BLUES CLINIC REPORT – by Neil Tarswell

8. NEWSLETTER REPORT –by Bruce Hall
9. BLUES CAMP REPORT –by Dennis Cuomo 
10. GRBS By-Laws Report – Terry Labach
11. Nominations for 2017 Board of Directors – by Terry Labach

12. Review of Activities, Events of 2016 Activities – by  Bruce

13. Question Period from the Membership

14. Closing remarks – by Bruce
15. Motion to Adjourn
The board has a duty to manage responsiblly, so we no longer present many shows on our own to be financially prudent.

The Society plans to present another tribute show, honouring Nina Simone, in May 2016.

Review of Society activities

· Organizes Blues in the Schools (BITS) in cooperation with the Kitchener Blues Festival (KBF)

· Runs annual Blues Camp

· Supports Blues Camp Jam at the Lancaster Smokehouse, run by John McKinley

· Runs Youth Legacy Showcase competition; 3 acts competed in 2015.

Treasurer's Report

Liz Temple
Presented comparative income sheet
· We had another good year financially.

· Without increasing our membership fee, we have increased our membership income through an increase in membership numbers.

· We ended the year in the black by around $600.

· We are trying to save money on postage by encouraging members to receive the bimonthly Blues News Update electronically rather than on paper.

· Our merchandise sales are down.

· We are doing more 50/50 draws to raise money.

· We subsidize the costs of bands representing the Society at the International Blues Challenge (IBC).

Q: why are merch sales down?

A: we are low on merch items.

Presented balance sheet
· Many Paypal transactions for merchandise sales

· Donations made to the Society in memory of Philip Bast are being held to use on a special project.

A request was made to accept the financial report.

Moved by Liz, seconded by Stan.

Membership Report

Liz Temple
· We increased our membership numbers compared to last year

· We have approximately 180 members.

A request was made to accept the membership report.

Moved by Liz, seconded by June.

Communications Report

Terry Labach
· No major new initiatives this year.

· We have seen increases in numbers for followers and subscribers to our Facebook page, our Twitter feed, and our weekly email, the Blues Buzz.

· We also let traditional media outlets know about our events

· We continue to partner with Centre in the Square.  We publicize their blues events and in return, we are able to set up an information table at some of these events.  We are also able to arrange a ticket discount for our members at some of these events.

· The monthly Blues Camp jams continues at the Lancaster Smokehouse, and we support that by setting up an information table to let people know about Blues Camp and our other initiatives.

· We have sent SoulDrive CDs to blues radio DJs to help spread awareness of our young local bands.

· We have revised our artist assistance guidelines to let artists know what the Society can and can't do to support them.

A request was made to accept the communications report.

Moved by Terry, seconded by Tim.

Merchandise Report

Brenda Thyer
· The last year was a record year in supporting artists.

· However, our merchandise sales are down.

· We are low on merchandise as we are trying to find Canadian suppliers to avoid the increased costs for buying from the U.S. due to the unfavourable exchange rate.

· We supported 35 shows in 2015, and have already supported 7 to date in 2016.

· We sold over $7000 of artist merchandise last year.

· We do not sell our own merchandise at every show, as we do not want to compete with artists.

· We are investigating new marketing and display options, and possibilities to expand the range of merchandise we sell.

A request was made to accept the merchandise report.

Moved by Brenda, seconded by Willy.

Blues Clinic Report

Neil Tarswell
· Part of the Society's mandate is to promote blues education.  To further that goal, we have held two Blues Clinics since the last AGM.

· In September 2015, we held a Harmonica Clinic instructed by Jerome Godboo, assisted by Shawn Kellerman.  The clinic took place at Long & McQuade in Waterloo, and was supported by Lee Oskar Harmonicas and Long & McQuade.  Both companies offered prizes and other assistance.

· In April 2016, we held a Slide Guitar and Looper Pedal Clinic at Guitar Corner in Kitchener.  It was taught by Dan Walsh.  Both Dan and Guitar Corner supplied gifts for participants.

· Both clinics had 15 students.  All students were given a satisfaction survey, and the results showed that students were happy with the clinics.

· We are adding links to our web site to provide additional information and resources for students.

· We hope to present one more clinic this year before the Kitchener Blues Festival.

A request was made to accept the blues clinic report.

Moved by Neil, seconded by Wayne.

Newsletter Report

Bruce Hall

· Our paper newsletter is Blues News Update, published bimonthly.

· Krystin does layout, with Bruce assisting with proofreading and other tasks.

· We actively ask for articles from members and directors.  Members present are welcome to submit articles on the blues.

· We now make an electronic version available to members.  This allows us to use less paper and go green, and will save us postage costs.

· We encourage artists, venues, and festivals to send us information about their activities, well in advance, for publication.

A request was made to accept the newsletter report.

Moved by Willy, seconded by Maridon.

Blues Camp Report

Dennis Cuomo
· 2015 saw the addition of some new instructors, and former instructors moving on.

· We provided 4 days of work to 11 musicians at last year's camp.

· We have many sponsors who provide food, equipment, and money to support the camp.

· Some camp participants were interviewed during camp on the Coral Andrews show.

· The Wednesday night of camp featured a jam at the Boathouse that campers could participate in.

· We have a regular monthly Camp jam at the Lancaster Smokehouse, thanks to Chris Corrigan and John McKinley.

· For 8 weeks, some of the Blues Camp instructors led a weekly jam at Bobby O'Brien's.

· The money donated to the Society in memory of Philip Bast is to be used to make a video documentary about Blues Camp.

A request was made to accept the Blues Camp report.

Moved by Dennis, seconded by June.

By-laws Report

Terry Labach
I have been reviewing our by-laws, as there are a number of typos and omissions in them.  The typos are straightforward to correct, but omissions require amendments.  As we do not yet have our own formal processes to amend our by-laws, we must use the processes outlined in the Ontario Corporations Act.  My reading is that the membership may amend the by-laws at the AGM, or the Board of Directors can make amendments at their meetings.  Board amendments must be ratified by the membership at the next AGM.


On April 3, 2016, the GRBS board passed these resolutions to our by-laws.  The changed text is in boldface.

Resolved that the GRBS by-law 9.07 Meetings be amended to read:

9.07 Meetings
Meetings of the Board of Directors may be held at such times and at such places within the territorial jurisdiction of the corporation as the board may from time to time determine. The Board shall meet at least nine times each year. The Board may use teleconferencing as an alternative to meetings in person but, in no instance, shall it meet in person less than three times a year.


Rationale: the existing by-law does not specify the number of meetings that must occur annually.

Resolved that the GRBS by-law 11.01 General be amended to read:

11.01 General
The Board shall annually, or as often as may be required, elect a President, Vice-President, Secretary and Treasurer or Secretary-Treasurer from among its members.


Rationale: the current by-laws refer to President and Vice-President everywhere except in this one clause.  Our practice is also to refer to these positions as President and Vice-President.  For consistency, this change should be made.

I move that the membership ratify the amendment of by-laws 9.07 and 11.01 as enacted by the Board and described in this report.

Moved by Terry, seconded by Tim, carried by vote of the membership.

Nominations Report

Terry Labach
The Board has been trying to recruit Society members with interest or experience to join the board of directors in the role of Executive Secretary.  Our deadline for nominations is 2 days before the AGM.  By this year's deadline (April 15, 2016), I have had two nominations submitted for new individuals wishing to join the Board: Sue Piedl and Cheryl Bomberry.  There have been five nominations presented from board members whose terms are expiring this year: Bruce Hall, Claude Cloutier, Liz Temple, Gareth Jones, and Brenda Thyer.

The board membership is set at twelve members.  If there are unfilled spots on the board, the Board may appoint Society members to vacant Board terms up to 90 days before an AGM.

As we have seven people running for the board, and eight vacancies, our by-laws do not provide for an election.  The nominated members are acclaimed to serve on the board.

However, I would like our membership to indicate their support for these nominees as we have done in previous years.  Therefore, I move that the acclamation of the following individuals to serve on the Board of Directors is supported by the membership of the Society: Bruce Hall, Claude Cloutier, Liz Temple, Gareth Jones, Brenda Thyer, Sue Piedl, and Cheryl Bomberry.


Moved by Terry, seconded by Michael, carried by vote of the membership.

Members are reminded that board vacancies can be filled in between AGMs, and anyone interested in serving on the board should contact Bruce.

Activities Report

Bruce Hall

· Tribute shows

· Bimonthly paper newsletter

· Weekly email newsletter

· IBC competition: the artists who will be performing for us later today were our contestants to the IBC in January.

· We partner with the KBF on several initiatives.

· We run the YLS competition, which will be held next weekend.
Member Comments and Q&A
Liz: We still have income from our Mississippi John Hurt album.  CD Baby sells digital versions, and we have earned around $1000 from this album.

Willy: Q: Some blues campers of limited financial means have had their camp fees subsidized. How is this managed with benefactors?

Dennis: A: We have a list of 4 or 5 donors who have told us that we can approach them for funds if we find that a prospective camper can not afford to attend.

Willy and Bernie volunteered to be added to the donor list.

Bruce: the camp is full of local students due to the difficulty of travel or of paying for accommodations for students from far out of Kitchener.

Liz: we had a camper from Texas who was able to stay with his grandmother in Kitchener.  That former camper has recently booked Colin White to play in the US.

Dennis: the Blues Foundation has scholarhips to defray the costs of young musicians attending camps.  We had a camper from Ottawa last year who received one of these scholarships to pay for accommodations in the area.

Billeting campers with strangers is less popular these days due to personal security concerns.

Bernie: some errors in the Blues Update's store and discount listings.

Closing remarks

Bruce Hall
· We offer many benefits to our members.

· Members are encouraged to renew memberships and take advantage of these benefits.

· Please support artists and venues in the region.

· Thanks to the Society members for their continued support.

· Thanks to the Blue Moon and its staff for for hosting us today.

Motion to adjourn
Moved by Bruce, seconded by Brenda

Meeting adjourned at 2:47 pm.

Door prizes

Brenda Thyer
Winners: Bev, Tim, Marion, Maridon, Carol, Ursula, Michael.

